Sermon at the Opening Service of the Mothers’ Union General Meeting
St Mary’s Cathedral, Edinburgh - 8th June, 2011
Most Revd David Chillingworth, Bishop of St Andrews and 
Primus of the Scottish Episcopal Church

It’s my pleasure to welcome you on behalf of the Scottish Episcopal Church. It is the eve of St Columba’s Day – Columba moved from Ireland to Scotland to make the holy island of Iona a powerhouse of spirituality and mission.  For obvious reasons, Columba and his monks are on the back of my pectoral cross.  To our welcome guests I say what I have learnt since we made our home here: don’t underestimate what is special about Scotland - special in thought, in education, in law, in culture, in faith..  On this side of Scotland, we have some of the driest climate in the British Isles. It’s also one of the coldest which may explain last week’s report that 37% of Scots sleep with their pets.. And if you think of Scotland as a place of dour Calvinism - you may be surprised to know that there is a strand of liberalism within it - a real surprise to somebody like me reared in the competing conservatisms of Ireland.
In the Scottish Episcopal Church we are an independent province of the Anglican Communion – our General Synod meets this week.  Sometimes – and to our distress – called the English Kirk, we are busy reshaping our life for mission in this very secular society.  Scotland is changing too – independence is now central to the political debate here.  As churches, we are and should be agnostic as to flags and jurisdictions – but we look forward to making our contribution to the shaping of the quality of a new Scotland.
In your General Meeting – in our General Synod – mission is in the air.  And so it is appropriate that the Gospel reading this evening should be the great missionary command of Jesus – to go and make disciples of all nations.  As we draw on our heritage in Celtic spirituality, we take strength from the sheer energy of the Celtic missionary saints who took the gospel to every part of Europe in the period after the Dark Ages.  They had things which we struggle to regain - the almost tangible closeness of earth and heaven which led George MacLeod to describe Iona as a ‘thin place’; the holistic view of God and his creation which is becoming ever more meaningful to people in our environmentally conscious times.  
The theme which you have placed around your commitment to mission is ‘faithful relationship’ – beginning with the faithfulness of God to his people.  Our society yearns for relationship but finds secular individualism.  If we cannot see God’s faithfulness to us in relationship, it becomes difficult to develop faithful relationship in other parts of our lives.
Mothers’ Union means many things in different parts of the world.  The Archbishop of Canterbury has described it as the fifth instrument of communion of the Anglican Communion.  And faithful relationship is the heart of it - generational faithfulness between parents and their children - relationship which carries within it the spark of the parent love of God - relationship whose power is summed up in those hackneyed lines of William Ross Wallace - the hand that rocks the cradle is the hand that rules the world.  In that sense, faithful relationship becomes central to the work of mission.
I hope that you are enriched by your meeting tomorrow.  I hope that you enjoy your time in this most beautiful of cities.  May God bless us all as together as we go and make disciples of all nations.
